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Susanne Dahm

Planning Policy

North Somerset Council

Somerset House

Oxford Street

Weston-Super-Mare

BS23 1TO


10 January 2008

VIA EMAIL ONLY

Dear Susanne

NORTH SOMERSET FUTURES LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK AFFORDABLE HOUSING SPD

Thank you for inviting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) to comment on the Council’s Affordable Housing SPD. The HBF has a number of concerns with regards to the Draft SPD and I have set these out below. 

Section 3 - Definition of Affordable Housing

The Council states that its definition for affordable housing is based upon the definition in PPS3, and that ‘while low cost market housing will not be accepted as part of the affordable housing it will be permitted where it forms part of the market element’.

The HBF would like bring to the attention of the Council the role low cost market housing has in enabling people in the district an opportunity onto the property ladder as an affordable option. Low cost market hosing should be recognised as affordable option as an effort by the industry to respond to a clear housing need.

Section 4 - Housing Need and Supply 

Objection: Section 4 - The HBF object to the Council stating that the SPD can be appended to at a later date, especially in the context of housing figures. The Town and Country Planning (Local Development) (England) Regulations 2004 set out a statutory procedure for preparing SPD. This is a strict legal procedure and does not permit a document to be altered post adoption without following the statutory procedures for revision, including appropriate consultation. This requirement would cover the Council’s intentions to append or revise an appendix to this document without following the statutory revision procedures. This paragraph should be removed and the Council follow the statutory provision for revising en element of the SPD or the Council delay the production of the SPD until it has the appropriate evidence available.

The Council states that a Housing Need Affordability Model was prepared in 2005 and provides the basis for Affordable Housing Requirements. The Council recognises that this needs updating, and is preparing a Strategic Housing Market Assessment, in accordance with PPS3 guidance on Strategic Housing Market Assessments. However the Council states that this report will be available as an appendix to this SPD. The HBF wishes to point out that this is not satisfactory.  In accordance with the Town and Country Planning (Local Development) (England) Regulations 2004 the contents of the SPD should be consulted on in its entirety. The HBF would refer the Council to the Nottingham City Council Balanced Communities SPD that was partially quashed on the basis that significant additional information was added to this document post consultation that was not consulted on as part the draft SPD.

Section 5 - Negotiating Affordable Housing under Policy H/4

Objection: Section 5 - The HBF objects to the use of gross figure when calculating affordable housing requirements.  PPS3 requires housing figures to be expressed as net and this is the basis upon which housing provision has been calculated and is set out within the emerging Regional Spatial Strategy. To revert to the use of gross in relation to qualifying sites when PPS3 and the RSS refers to net, is an attempt by the Council to accommodate more affordable housing from the development industry by incorporating the existing housing stock into qualifying site calculations.  While the HBF acknowledges the Council’s ambitions to increase affordable housing provision, as there is no assessment in place to robustly underpin the move from net to gross. The HBF fundamentally objects to this as it will have significant impact on the viability and deliverability of housing. The Council should revert to the standard approach of using net housing figures.

Objection: Section 5 – The HBF object to the use of the current out of date evidence base for the determination of housing mix. This should be determined through an up to date Housing Market Area Assessment in accordance with PPS3. The Council should delay the production of this SPD until it has the appropriate evidence base in place.

The SPD includes recommendations about the tenure and housing mix, and that where affordable housing is to be provided, the SPD states that 75 % will be required to be for affordable rent.  By prescribing the mix in this way, the local authority is not facilitating for changes in the housing market, and the needs of those living within the local authority area.   The size and mix of units required within an affordable housing allocation should be based on need, using an up to date evidence base. In this case, however, the SPD refers back to the Housing Needs Affordability Model, which is currently being updated, and is therefore not considered to present an accurate picture of the needs of Affordable Housing.  The HBF would therefore point out that it is not appropriate to prescribe the mix of either type or tenure based upon the current evidence base.

Objection: Appendix 7 Fixtures and Fittings. The HBF object to the Council promoting a specific brand of digital TV provider, in this case requiring SKY Plus. The Council should not be advertising or promoting and individual digital TV provider and which the HBF believe to not be in accordance with the Constitution of the Council and should be removed. The HBF also object to the Council requiring a premium digital service or its equivalent to be provided within affordable housing as this is both unreasonable and raises uncertain legal contractual issues for developers where premium digital TV is a contract between the service provider and the end user, not the developer. 

Section 6 – Delivering Affordable Housing

Objection: Section 6 – The HBF is fundamentally opposed to such a requirement, which goes way beyond the remit of Town and Country Planning legislation and is, in effect an attempt to set a level of developer profit by imposing a land tax on development, which we believe to be illegal.  Authorities can seek to negotiate with developers and can request open book accounting but it cannot expect or require it.  Different developers and development schemes will operate to different cost and profits and it will be difficult for a third party to comment on what is, and what is not, financially appropriate.

Objection: Section 6. The HBF object to the viability of a scheme only being assessed against ‘abnormal costs’. The viability of a scheme is not only affected by ‘abnormal costs’ but also by general development costs, especially in relation to brownfield land and the Council should consider these costs when assessing the financial viability of a scheme in relation to the provision of affordable housing. 

I hope that you find these comments useful and I look forward to discussing them further with you.  I would be grateful if you notify me of the  progress of this SPD.

Yours sincerely

Charlotte Abbott

Regional Planner

Midlands and South West 

Please note the change of name to the Home Builders Federation and our change of address below.  Please can you amend your LDF Consultation records accordingly.

Home Builders Federation Ltd

Bordesley Hall

Room A204

Alvechurch

Worcestershire

B48 7QA

Tel: 01527 63428/63435

Email : midlands@hbf.co.uk

